








Meeting between Scottish Government and Coca Cola European Partners on 8 March 

2017 

Deposit Return Scheme 

 [Redacted] indicated that Coke had changed its position from being against 

supporting the idea of some kind of scheme to trial new interventions such as a well-

designed deposit scheme for drinks containers.  Previously they had supported the 

idea that kerbside collection was the way forward but when they looked at it they felt 

that it was not joined up to recycle products.   

 Glass represented less than 10% of their packaging, with plastic and aluminum 

containers largely used.  While Aluminum cans could be recycled, it was still cheaper 

to get new plastic bottles rather than recycle, with glass largely going into road 

construction.  The East Kilbride plant is plastic and glass only. 

 In relations to cans - Canning Plants were co-located at a number of their factories, 

with a process of making the can and getting the finished product on to a lorry within 

25 minutes. 

 [Redacted] drew [Redacted] attention to the last UK Aluminum smelter in Fort William 

citing a potential opportunity to utilise products that could be made for business. 

 Ball Packaging provides Coke with their canning needs on machines which were 

made by Tomra (a Norwegian company who have the monopoly on providing the 

machinery).  [Redacted] wondered whether there might there be an opportunity for 

Scottish companies to engineer such machinery as part of developing our 

manufacturing capabilities (Officials to pursue). 

 [Redacted] indicated that zero waste were looking at this issue dispassionately.  

While the scheme has the potential to reduce litter and improve recycling, other 

factors needed to be considered.  Impacts on small stores with limited space, cost to 

retailers, and impact on local authority kerbside collection.  

[Redacted]  
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ANNEX B 
 
DEPOSIT RETURN  
 
Lines to Take 
 

 The Scottish Government is considering the benefits and drawbacks of a 
deposit return scheme.  

 

 Such a scheme has the potential to reduce litter and improve recycling, but 
other factors must be taken into consideration.  These include the impact 
on small stores with limited space, costs to retailers, and the impact on 
local authority kerbside collections. 
 

Positions on Deposit Return  
 

 The Daily Mail recently launched a high profile campaign, ‘Banish the Bottle’, in 
support of deposit return.  This has attracted high profile support, including the 
Scottish Greens, Labour and Liberal Democrats.  

 Coca-Cola had been strongly opposed to deposit return, and is a member of the 
Packaging Recycling Group Scotland (PRGS), which was set up to oppose 
deposit return.  On 22 February, it adjusted its position to indicate that it 
believes that the time is right to trial new interventions such as a well-designed 
deposit scheme for drinks containers. We are unaware how this will affect its 
membership of the PRGS. 

  

 AG Barr, a member of PRGS, ceased its long-standing deposit return 
system, citing poor return rates.  This is different from any potential national 
scheme because it is for reuse rather than recycling; and it is small scale. It 
continues to argue against deposit return. 

 

 It has also been reported that the British Soft Drinks Association now has an 
‘open mind’ about deposit return. 

Deposit Return Background 

 Zero Waste Scotland commissioned a feasibility study on deposit return, 
published in May 2015,  followed by a call for evidence which identified a number 
of areas where further consideration was required. These are implications for 
small stores, costs to retailers, interaction with local authority kerbside 
collections, and changes in customer behaviour where a deposit return 
scheme has been in place.   

 Industry and retailers have been pressed to evidence their claims made around 
these areas so that ZWS can conduct a thorough review.  A series of wide-
ranging stakeholder meetings will begin in 2017 to widen the discussion and 
gather further evidence. 

 No system has been proposed by the Scottish Government or ZWS – the 
system in the feasibility study is just a model. 



 

 

 Friends of the Earth, Marine Conservation Society, the Association for the 
Protection of Rural Scotland, Changeworks and the Community Resources 
Network Scotland support a deposit return scheme. 11 outdoor pursuit/sport 
organisations have also indicated support. 

 The results of a survey from APRS revealed 78.8% of the public supported the 
introduction of such a scheme, and supporters of deposit return launched the 
“Have You Got the Bottle?” campaign in September 2015.  This has attracted 
support from 40 environmental and other NGOs, universities and primarily small 
businesses. 

 Keep Scotland Beautiful was the only environmental NGO to oppose deposit 
return but has since moderated its position to a recognition that it could play a 
role in increasing recycling but should not be seen as a ‘silver bullet’ for littering 
and, if pursued, should be one of a number of interventions. 

 
 



Subject:                                     FW: Deposit Return - Media Quote
 
From: [Redacted] 
Sent: 06 September 2017 13:11
To: [Redacted]
Subject: RE: Deposit Return - Media Quote
 
Discreetly, just an advance note that I’ve been asked to comment by Packaging Scotland on the First Minister’s announcement. 
 
My quote is ‘The First Minister has laid out the political will for Scotland, which means we now enter a crucial stage.  It’s
 extremely important the views of many including local government, the Scottish Grocers Federation, the Association of
 Convenience Stores, larger retailers and brands are listened to very carefully.  As we all know, an implementation stage can carry
 substantial risks which means even the best intended policies can go wrong in practice.’
 
This states the obvious in terms of what you’re already doing by listening to views, and seeking support from ZWS to ensure
 implementation is as good as it possibly can be.  Having said that, ‘tone and approach’ on quotes are important, and now that
 I’m at the helm at INCPEN, you may notice a constructive difference comparable to the past.
 
INCPEN - The Industry Council for Research on Packaging& the Environment
Twitter:  @incpen
www.incpen.org
 
This e-mail and any attachments may contain confidential and/or privileged information. If you are not the intended recipient (or have received this e-mail in error), please
 notify the sender immediately and destroy this e-mail. Any unauthorised copying, disclosure or distribution of the material in this e-mail is strictly forbidden.

 

From: [Redacted]
Sent: 05 September 2017 20:03
To: [Redacted]
Subject: Re: Deposit Return Letter - Thank You
 
Thank you [Redacted]
 
Your message is very much appreciated and we look forward to speaking and working with you. 
 
[Redacted]
 
Sent from my BlackBerry 10 smartphone.

From: [Redacted]
Sent: Tuesday, 5 September 2017 17:15
To: [Redacted]
Subject: RE: Deposit Return Letter - Thank You
 
Dear [Redacted],
 
A personalised
letter on the day of the First Minister’s announcement is professional and
welcome.   My thanks to you for
 highlighting, once again, an ‘on the
ball’ civil service.
 
I’ve come in to the DRS debate in the last three months, and I have already heard a huge number of views for and against. 
 People are clearly passionate one way and the
other.
 

http://www.incpen.org/
http://www.incpen.org/


For my part I wish to be constructive in how the First Minister’s announcement proceeds. 
Please do feel free to call on me for
 any support you need in your roles. 
Being an ex-civil servant in Whitehall, and a fair few years in local
government too, means I
 can appreciate the demands placed on you and the skills
needed.  Similarly, I’m content to work with colleagues in Zero Waste
 Scotland as they scrutinise the detail of the scheme that delivers Scotland’s
political will.
 
INCPEN - The Industry Council for Research on Packaging& the Environment
Twitter:  @incpen
www.incpen.org
 
This e-mail and any attachments may contain confidential and/or privileged information. If you are not the intended recipient (or have received this e-mail in error), please
 notify the sender immediately and destroy this e-mail. Any unauthorised copying, disclosure or distribution of the material in this e-mail is strictly forbidden.

 

From: [Redacted] 
Sent: 05 September 2017 16:50
To: [Redacted]
Subject: Emailing – [Redacted].pdf
 
Dear [Redacted],
 
Please see attached a letter from [Redacted]
Deputy Director Environmental Quality Division, concerning

 deposit return. I’d
be happy to discuss this with you if you would find it helpful.
 
Zero Waste Delivery
 
 

**********************************************************************

This e-mail (and any files or other attachments transmitted with it) is intended solely for the
 attention of the addressee(s). Unauthorised use, disclosure, storage, copying or distribution of
 any part of this e-mail is not permitted. If you are not the intended recipient please destroy the
 email, remove any copies from your system and inform the sender immediately by return.

Communications with the Scottish Government may be monitored or recorded in order to secure the
 effective operation of the system and for other lawful purposes. The views or opinions contained
 within this e-mail may not necessarily reflect those of the Scottish Government.

 

 

Tha am post-d seo (agus faidhle neo ceanglan còmhla ris) dhan neach neo luchd-ainmichte a-mhàin.
 Chan eil e ceadaichte a chleachdadh ann an dòigh sam bith, a’ toirt a-steach còraichean,
 foillseachadh neo sgaoileadh, gun chead. Ma ’s e is gun d’fhuair sibh seo gun
fhiosd’, bu choir
 cur às dhan phost-d agus lethbhreac sam bith air an t-siostam
agaibh agus fios a leigeil chun
 neach a sgaoil am post-d gun dàil.

 

Dh’fhaodadh gum bi teachdaireachd sam bith bho Riaghaltas na h-Alba air a chlàradh neo air a

sgrùdadh airson dearbhadh gu bheil an siostam ag obair gu h-èifeachdach neo airson adhbhar laghail
 eile. Dh’fhaodadh nach eil beachdan anns a’ phost-d seo co-ionann ri beachdan Riaghaltas na h-
Alba.

**********************************************************************

http://www.incpen.org/
http://www.incpen.org/
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Subject:                                     FW: Deposit Return Schemes
 
 

From: [Redacted] 
Sent: 10 April 2017 09:21
To: [Redacted]
Cc: [Redacted]
Subject: RE: Deposit Return Schemes
 
Dear [Redacted],
 
Many thanks for the invitation. A representative from ACS will attending the working group.
 
I will be back in contact shortly to confirm names.
 
Many thanks,
 
[Redacted]
Association of Convenience Stores
[Redacted]
 
 

From: [Redacted] 
Sent: 07 April 2017 11:06
To: [Redacted]
Cc: [Redacted]
Subject: Deposit Return Schemes
 
 
This email is being sent on behalf of the Scottish Government.
 
We are writing to invite you to participate in a workshop to discuss Deposit Return Schemes
(DRS). DRS is being discussed as
 part of a series of workshops the Scottish
Government is holding to consider what steps it might take in relation to
adapting the
 Extended Producer Responsibility (EPR) system for Scotland. As
indicated in the ‘Making Things Last’ Circular Economy Strategy,
 we are keen to
investigate how EPR could work in Scotland, and this and similar workshops will
allow us to engage with key
 stakeholders on the subject.  We have held a
workshop already with local authority representatives and would now like to
hear
 and discuss the views from small businesses, retailers and relevant trade
bodies on DRS.
 

We are hosting the workshop in Edinburgh (venue TBC) on Wednesday 10th May from 9.30am-12.30pm. We would like to
 invite up to 2 reps from ACS to attend, possibly including some of your members if appropriate.
 
Please reply and
copy in [Redacted] to so that we can finalise the delegate list and provide full details in due
course.
 
If you would like to discuss this further please contact me or Tim Chant (Scottish Government, details below).
 
[Redacted]
[Redacted]
 

http://www.gov.scot/Resource/0049/00494471.pdf
http://www.gov.scot/Resource/0049/00494471.pdf
mailto:timothy.chant@gov.scot
mailto:timothy.chant@gov.scot


 
Kind regards
 

[Redacted]

Zero Waste Scotland

[Redacted]

[Redacted]

 
Zero Waste Scotland: valuing resources, inspiring change

 
Read our corporate plan ‘Valuing resources, inspiring change’ [PDF]

Get the latest updates Website | Twitter | Facebook | LinkedIn

 
The content of this email (including attachments) is confidential and is subject to the terms of Zero Waste Scotland’s email disclaimer at http://www.zerowastescotland.org.uk/disclaimer and is
 intended only for the use of the individual or entity to which it is addressed.  Zero Waste Scotland is a private company limited by guarantee, registered in Scotland as company number
 SC436030.  Zero Waste Scotland’s registered office is at Ground Floor, Moray House, Forthside Way, Stirling FK8 1QZ.
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Subject:                                     FW: ACS and SGF Briefing: The Impact of Deposit Return Scheme on Local Shops and Consumers
Attachments:                          DRS Research Briefing - UK.pdf; ACS Submission - Environment Audit Committee.pdf
 
 

From: [Redacted]
Sent: 05 April 2017 16:31
Subject: ACS and SGF Briefing: The Impact of Deposit Return Scheme on Local Shops and Consumers
 
Dear Environment
Team,
 
I am contacting you to share a briefing detailing new research commissioned by ACS’ (the
Association of Convenience Stores)
 and the Scottish Grocers Federations (SGF)
exploring retailer and consumer views on recycling and Deposit Return
Schemes. 
 
A Deposit Return
Scheme would load significant costs and administrative burdens on local shops
and is unpopular with
 consumers.  I hope the attached briefing will be of
use for any internal discussions you have and ACS and SGF would value the
 opportunity to meet with you and discuss the research findings in more details.
The key findings from the research are:
 
Consumers
 

Given the choice 70% of consumers favour their existing household collections, compared to 21% that favour
 a new Deposit Return Scheme.
Consumers suggest they would recycle more if more packaging was recyclable (37%), packaging was more
 clearly labelled (35%) and their household recycling collection took a wide range of products (29%).  Only 9%

thought a Deposit Return Scheme would make them recycle more.
The most vulnerable in society support household kerbside recycling; people with long term disability (73%),
 people aged 65 and over (76%) and carless households (70%)

Local Shops
Space is at a premium in convenience stores. Convenience stores are generally under 280 square metres and
 93% of independent businesses are under 186 square metres.  Retailers suggest they would not have the space to
 collect, process and store returned packaging.
Processing and collecting packaging in small stores would increase pressure on staff and increase queuing
 times in stores. 35% of consumers said they would return their recycled packaging to stores resulting in a high
 volume of packaging to be processed at local shops. 
Local shops are concerned about hygiene and health and safety issues associated with used packaging. 
 Collecting used and soiled packaging could impact on their food hygiene rating and the need to invest in
 protective clothing for staff to handle soiled bottles and packaging.

 
I have also
attached ACS’ and SGF’s submission to the Environmental Audit Committee inquiry
into Coffee Cup and Plastic
 Bottles: Disposable Packaging, for your reference.  If you have any questions or comments about the new research or

submission please contact me.
 
Kind regards,
[Redacted]
Association of Convenience Stores
[Redacted]
 
Federation House, 17 Farnborough Street
Farnborough,
Hampshire
GU14 8AG



 

Save the date! ACS Summit17 NEC Birmingham, 25th April. 
For more details or to book your place visit www.acs.org.uk/events/
This e-mail and any attached files are confidential and may be legally privileged. Any disclosure, reproduction, copying,
 distribution, or other dissemination or use of this communication is strictly prohibited if not previously approved by ACS. If you
 have received this transmission in error please notify ACS immediately and then delete this e-mail. This communication does
 not constitute any formal commitment on behalf of ACS.
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